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The NGO Group for the Convention on the Rights of the Child, a network of more than 70 NGOs which facilitates the promotion, implementation and monitoring of the Convention, welcomes the opportunity to address the fifth inter-committee meeting as to our views on efforts to reform the treaty body system.

The NGO Group has drafted a number of internal working papers and over the years has written on three occasions to the High Commissioner for Human Rights on the issue of treaty body reform.  Our primary concern has been to ensure that the protection of children as rights-holders is enhanced within any reform of the treaty body system.  We read with interest the Concept Paper on the High Commissioner’s Proposal for a Unified Standing Treaty Body (HRI/MC/2006/CRP.1).  The paper points out what it calls the “underlying challenges to the system” which have not yet been dealt with in past attempts to harmonize working methods and streamline the system.  Many of these are relevant to the work of the Committee on the Rights of the Child including poor media coverage, the limited use of treaty body jurisprudence by lawyers and national judicial systems and the absence of effective and comprehensive follow-up mechanisms in order to measure impact.  We also agree with criticism that the system does not function as an integrated and indivisible framework for the protection of human rights with often diverging interpretations and conflicting jurisprudence.  

We are bewildered however by the continuing single-minded pursuit of the unified treaty body proposal. Last year, we were relieved to see that the High Commissioner asserted that the goal of any treaty body reform must be to enhance the protection of rights holders, but we do not see the concept paper focusing clearly on this goal. From our particular perspective, the Office of the High Commissioner has made no attempt to justify the proposal in relation to enhancing the protection of children as rights holders. We suspect that others must feel the same about the protection of other significant specific groups or sets of human rights issues. A more sophisticated exercise which focused on the problems of individual treaty bodies and the enhancement of the rights of particular groups would surely be more likely to achieve the High Commissioner's goal. The NGO Group would therefore request the Committees to encourage the withdrawal of the unified treaty body proposal and replace it with a more sophisticated approach, genuinely focused on the enhancement of the protection of rights holders.
The main concern of the NGO Group throughout the proposed reform process has been the fear that consolidation may result in a loss of focus on children and their rights and that consolidation may have a negative impact on the vibrant national process that has contributed greatly to building momentum and visibility around children’s rights issues.  The concept paper addresses this issue already in its introduction where it notes that the “specificities of each treaty must be preserved and their focus on specific rights…should not be diminished”.  Later the paper argues that reporting to a unified body would stimulate mainstreaming of rights of specific groups thereby “making these more visible and central” but notes that the “current specialized expertise of treaty bodies and their focused attention on specific rights and rights-holders would need to be safeguarded and built upon”.

The paper rightly notes that a key feature of the current system is the promotion and protection of rights of particular rights-holders and highlights a number of concerns about a unified system many of which were previously expressed by the NGO Group.  These include:

· The inability to monitor implementation in sufficient depth

· Scrutiny of the implementation of specific rights would be lessened

· The capacity to galvanize those sectors of government and civil society dealing with specific issues could be diminished

· The variety of specialized expertise of treaty body members would be lessened

However rather than addressing the above-mentioned concerns, the paper simply states that “measures would be taken” to prevent the loss of specialized expertise and to ensure that the process engages those sectors of government and civil society working in the specific rights.  Nowhere does the paper make any suggestions as to what these measures might be.

Previous suggestions for reform have been referred to as tinkering around the edges but we cannot accept that we have reached the stage where we have tried everything and it is now necessary to break the system in order to fix it. The NGO Group would suggest that although there is much to be done to improve the current system, if treaty bodies adopted the best practices of other treaty bodies, already substantial progress could be made in improving the system.  Past experience has shown that the Chairperson and inter-Committee meetings are perhaps not the best place in which to reach consensus on new practices but the recent development of establishing working groups to deal with specific issues (i.e. common core document, reservations) has proven effective in making progress with regards to reform. 

· We would like to suggest that additional working groups composed of Committee members, States parties and NGOs could be established on specific issues in order to seek consensus on harmonizing working methods.  This could be done within the context of the upcoming expert meetings.

· We also support the suggestion of the Committee on the Rights of the Child to establish of a bureau of treaty body chairpersons, which would be mandated to coordinate and make improvements to the system. 

· We would also propose the creation of an inter-committee coordination mechanism within OHCHR, with a clear mandate and staff to support coordination of actions taken by different treaty bodies and identify venues for collaboration.

The NGO Group is eager to continue working on reforming the treaty body system and would be pleased to share with others our experiences in working with the Committee on the Rights of the Child.  We would suggest however that any reform of the system focus on ensuring that the system allows for an in-depth rather than a generalized approach to human rights in order to ensure that we build on what we have already achieved from the current system.

Thank you.
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